# codex alimentarius commission



FOOD AND AGRICULTURE ORGANIZATION OF THE UNITED NATIONS WORLD HEALTH ORGANIZATION



JOINT OFFICE: Viale delle Terme di Caracalla 00100 ROME Tel: 39 06 57051 www.codexalimentarius.net Email: codex@fao.org Facsimile: 39 06 5705 4593

ALINORM 05/28/28

# JOINT FAO/WHO FOOD STANDARDS PROGRAMME

# CODEX ALIMENTARIUS COMMISSION

Twenty-eighth Session Rome, Italy, 4 – 9 July 2005

# REPORT OF THE SIXTEENTH SESSION OF THE FAO/WHO COORDINATING COMMITTEE FOR AFRICA

Rome, FAO Headquarters, Italy 25 – 28 January 2005

Note: This document includes Codex Circular Letter CL 2005/4-AFRICA

# codex alimentarius commission



FOOD AND AGRICULTURE ORGANIZATION OF THE UNITED NATIONS WORLD HEALTH ORGANIZATION



JOINT OFFICE: Viale delle Terme di Caracalla 00100 ROME Tel: 39 06 57051 www.codexalimentarius.net Email: codex@fao.org Facsimile: 39 06 5705 4593

CX 3/5.2

CL 2005/4-AFRICA February 2005

**TO:** - Codex Contact Points

- Interested International Organizations

**FROM:** Secretary, Codex Alimentarius Commission, Joint FAO/WHO Food Standards Programme, FAO, Viale, delle Terme di Caracalla, 00100 Rome, Italy.

# SUBJECT: DISTRIBUTION OF THE REPORT OF THE 16<sup>TH</sup> SESSION OF THE FAO/WHO COORDINATING COMMITTEE FOR AFRICA (ALINORM 05/28/28)

The report of the 16<sup>th</sup> Session of the Codex Coordinating Committee for Africa is attached and will be considered by the Twenty-eighth Session of the Codex Alimentarius Commission (4 - 9 July 2005).

# **REQUEST FOR COMMENTS AND INFORMATION**

# 1. Draft Strategic Plan for the FAO/WHO Coordinating Committee for Africa (see Appendix II)

Governments and interested international organizations are invited to provide their comment on the above subject matter and should do so in writing to: Mr Mohamed Majdi, Chef de la Division de la Répression des Fraudes, Ministère de l'Agriculture, du Développement Rural et des Pêches Maritimes, DPVCTI F.B.P 1308, 10100 Rabat, Maroc (Fax No.: +212 3 7297544, email: <u>mmajdi@menara.ma</u>), with a copy to the Secretary, Codex Alimentarius Commission, Joint FAO/WHO Food Standards Programme, FAO, Viale delle Terme di Caracalla, 00100 Rome, Italy (fax: +39 (06) 570.54593 or e-mail: codex@fao.org) <u>not later than 1 May 2005.</u>

# SUMMARY AND CONCLUSIONS

The Sixteenth Session of the FAO/WHO Coordinating Committee for Africa reached the following conclusions:

- Generally supported the revision work undertaken by the CCGP of the Code of Ethics for International Trade in Food (para. 8);
- Expressed its appreciation to FAO and WHO for their efforts to make the Trust Fund for Enhanced Participation in Codex operational and also thanked the donor countries for their contributions and agreed that there was the need to expand the assistance of the Trust Fund to other food safety related activities to enhance the effectiveness of countries' participation in the Codex process (para. 13);
- Generally supported the current role, geographic coverage and the Terms of Reference of the Coordinating Committee for Africa and agreed that that in many countries of the Region food control infrastructures including the Codex Contact Points (CCP) and National Codex Committees (NCC) were weak and poorly coordinated and were hampering active participation of these countries in Codex work. (paras.14-18);
- Noted the view of some delegations that while the Coordinator should maintain its current functions as *ex-officio* Chair of the Coordinating Committee, the role of the Member of the Executive Committee elected on a geographical basis was ambiguous and needed to be clarified (para. 23);
- Expressed its gratitude to FAO and WHO for carrying out activities related to the provision of scientific advice, in direct support of Codex as well as its member countries and stressed the importance of the output of the FAO/WHO expert bodies and consultations for member countries of the region in conducting their national risk assessments and for taking risk management decisions (para. 29);
- Thanked FAO and WHO for their extensive capacity building activities to assist the countries of the region in improving their national food control systems, however, it called for increased effort to mobilize additional resources to address unmet needs (para. 42);
- Exchanged updated information on Codex Contact Points and National Codex Committees, and thanked FAO and WHO for their efforts to enhance capacity building in food safety and control; (para. 97);
- Decided to consider an information paper on opportunities and guidelines for effective consumer involvement in Codex for discussion at the next session of the Committee (para. 128);
- Nominated the Kingdom of Morocco as Coordinator for Africa for appointment by the 28<sup>th</sup> Session of the Commission (July 2005) on condition a written assurance be received by FAO from the Government of Morocco, before the end of April 2005, whereby Morocco would undertake to organise the next session of the Committee in Morocco by complying with all the conditions required for hosting a Codex Coordinating Committee session. The Committee also agreed that, if Morocco failed to meet this condition, Ghana would automatically be considered as Coordinator nominee, in place of Morocco, for appointment by the 28<sup>th</sup> Session of the Commission (paras 129-138);
- Strongly recommended the further elaboration of Draft Strategic Plan for FAO/WHO Coordinating Committee for Africa and (para. 146);
- Noted the arguments presented by the Delegation of Morocco for the revision of the provisions of the Labelling Section in the Standard for Canned Sardines and Sardine-type Products (paras 148-151);
- Noted the views expressed by a number of delegations in favour of the development of a new Codex Standard for Parmesan Cheese (paras 152 158).

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

# **Paragraphs**

Introduction	1
Opening of the Session	2-4
Adoption of the Agenda	5-6
Matters Referred by the Codex Alimentarius Commission and Other Codex Committees	7–23
Code of Ethics for International Trade	
FAO/WHO Trust Fund for Enhanced Participation in Codex	9–13
Review of Regional Coordinating Committees	14–23
Activities of FAO and WHO Complementary to the Work of the Codex Alimentarius Commission	ı24-29
Capacity Building for Food Standards and Regulations 2003 - 2007	30–42
Food Legislation and Food Control Activities in the Region	43-97
Consumers' Participation in the Codex Work and Related Matters	98–128
Nomination of Coordinator	129-138
Other Business and Future Work	139-158
Draft Strategic Plan for the FAO/WHO Coordinating Committee for Africa	139-147
Inclusion of Additional Species in Standards for Fish and Fishery Products	148-151
Elaboration of a Codex Standard for Parmesan Cheese	152-158
Date and Place of the Next Session	159
	<b>Pages</b>
Appendix I - List of Participants	21
Appendix II – Draft Strategic Plan for the FAO/WHO Coordinating Committee for AFRICA	33

# INTRODUCTION

1. The FAO/WHO (Codex) Regional Coordinating Committee for Africa held its Sixteenth Session in FAO Headquaters, Rome, Italy, from 25 to 28 January 2005. The Session was chaired by the Mr Mohamed Majdi, Chef de la Division de la Répression des Fraudes, Ministère de l'Agriculture, du Développement Rural et des Pêches Maritimes, Morocco. The Session was attended by 88 delegates, advisors and observers representing 28 Member Countries, 6 Observer Members from outside the Region, and 6 international organizations. A complete list of participants, including the Secretariat and representatives of FAO and WHO, is provided in Appendix I to this report.

# **OPENING OF THE SESSION**

2. Mr Hartiwg de Haen, Assistant Director-General of FAO, welcomed the delegates to Rome and pointed out that the elaboration of food standards required cooperation between all interested stakeholders, including research, coordination and information exchange between countries. Mr de Haen pointed out that FAO had been assisting developing countries in Africa to improve their food safety systems, including the functioning of the National Codex Committees. He stressed the need for African countries to actively participate in Codex work in order to ensure that Codex standards, guidelines and recommendations take into account their conditions. In particular, food safety requirements should adequately protect consumers and not raise unnecessary barriers to trade. Finally Mr de Haen wished all success to the meeting.

3. Dr Patience Mensah, Regional Adviser for Food Safety, WHO Regional Office for Africa, drew the attention of the Committee to the fact that the WHO Executive Board endorsed the WHO's Global Strategy for Food Safety in 2002 and that the 53<sup>rd</sup> Regional Committee for Africa adopted a resolution on food safety urging the Regional Director to strive to strengthen food safety programmes in countries. Dr Mensah pointed out that the development of the FAO/WHO training package would make countries' participation in Codex work more effective.

4. Mr Ahmed Faouzi, the Alternate Permanent Representative of the Kingdom of Morocco to the United Nations' Agencies for Food and Agriculture in Rome also welcomed the delegates and pointed out that it was necessary for countries of the Region to actively participate in Codex work in order to ensure the protection of consumers and fair practices in food trade and that strategic planning of the work of the Committee was an important element to achieve this objective.

# ADOPTION OF THE AGENDA (Agenda Item 1)<sup>1</sup>

5. The Coordinating Committee agreed to the proposal by the Delegation of Morocco to discuss, under Other Business, in addition to the Draft Strategic Plan for the FAO/WHO Regional Coordinating Committee for Africa, two documents on Codex work on sardines, i.e. the Inclusion of Additional Species in Standards for Fish and Fishery Products (document CX/FFP 05/27/11) and the Discussion Paper on an Amendment to the Labelling Section in the Standard for Canned Sardines and Sardine-type Products (document CX/FFP 05/27/12).

6. The Committee also agreed to discuss, under Other Business, the proposal of the Delegation of Botswana<sup>2</sup> on the elaboration of a standard for parmesan cheese. On this basis, the Coordinating Committee adopted the Provisional Agenda as the Agenda for the Session.

# MATTERS REFERRED BY THE CODEX ALIMENTARIUS COMMISSION AND OTHER CODEX COMMITTEES (Agenda Item 2) $^3$

7. The Committee noted that many issues arising from the 26<sup>th</sup> and 27<sup>th</sup> Sessions of the Codex Alimentarius Commission were presented for information purposes or would be covered elsewhere in the Agenda. The Committee noted matters referred as follows:

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> CX/AFRICA 05/16/1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> CRD 7 (Elaboration of a Codex Standard for Parmesan Cheese, submitted by Benin, Botswana, Kenya, Swaziland, Uganda).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> CX/AFRICA 05/16/2; CRD 2 (comments of Uganda); CRD 3 (comments of Ghana); CRD 6 (comments of Kenya).

# **Code of Ethics for International Trade in Food**

8. The Committee generally supported the revision work undertaken by the CCGP of the Code of Ethics for International Trade in Food, given that developing countries, many of which did not have well developed food control infrastructures, needed to be protected against imports of sub-standard or unsafe foods. The Observer from Consumers International stated that the work by the CCGP should be expedited and that the revised Code should also address the issue of food aid.

# FAO/WHO Trust Fund for Enhanced Participation in Codex

9. Several delegations, while acknowledging the benefit of the Trust Fund, which had become operational since March 2004, expressed the view that the use of Trust Fund could be expanded to cover not only physical participation of the delegates in the Codex meetings but also other important areas of Codex-related capacity building such as technical assistance for strengthening research and communication facilities including improving internet access or for formulating national/regional positions on specific issues discussed in Codex sessions.

10. Upon requests from some delegations to make procedures for the application to the Trust Fund more flexible, the Representative of FAO indicated that the current criteria and procedures for the selection of the beneficiaries were proposed by the FAO/WHO Consultative Group for the Trust Fund and agreed upon by the Commission. He also indicated that the above criteria and procedures were available from the WHO website and would be reviewed as necessary. The Representative also clarified that the Trust Fund did not consider funding of the participation of more than one delegate from the same country to Codex meetings, to encourage better inter-ministerial coordination at the country level and to allow countries to attend a larger number of Codex sessions.

11. The Committee noted the proposal of the Delegation of Lesotho that in view of the limited life of the Trust Fund and its matching requirements, the Trust Fund should made available to support activities that would allow strong messages to be sent to high-level decision makers so that participation in Codex would become national priority in a sustainable manner.

12. The Committee noted that FAO and WHO were considering to organize a donor meeting of the Trust Fund and a meeting of beneficiary countries during the  $28^{th}$  Session of the Commission.

13. The Committee expressed its appreciation to FAO and WHO for their efforts to make the Trust Fund operational and also thanked the donor countries for their contributions. The Committee agreed that there was the need to expand the assistance of the Trust Fund to other food safety related activities to enhance the effectiveness of countries' participation in the Codex process.

# **Review of the Regional Coordinating Committees**

14. The Secretariat recalled that the 27<sup>th</sup> Session of the Commission requested that a Circular Letter be sent to all Codex Members to invite comments in the following areas:

- Role of Regional Coordinating Committees in furthering the objectives of the Codex Alimentarius Commission;
- Membership of Regional Coordinating Committees, including their current geographic coverage;
- Terms of reference of the Regional Coordinating Committees as set out in the Procedural Manual, including the relevance of developing regional standards;
- Effectiveness of Regional Coordinating Committees in respect of country participation record and of venues and meeting intervals (currently every two years);
- Respective roles of the Regional Coordinator as *ex officio* Chairperson of the Regional Coordinating Committee and the Member(s) of the Executive Committee elected on a geographic basis, particularly within the framework of the Executive Committee; and
- Any other issues.

15. The Committee discussed this matter as follows.

16. The Committee generally supported the current role, geographic coverage and the Terms of Reference of the Coordinating Committee for Africa.

17. The Committee noted the view of several delegations that the role of the Coordinating Committee should be strengthened especially in the light of strategic planning, which would guarantee a higher level of sensitization to and implementation of Codex standards and other texts at national and regional level.

18. The Committee agreed that in many countries of the Region food control infrastructures including the Codex Contact Points (CCP) and National Codex Committees (NCC) were weak and poorly coordinated and were hampering active participation of these countries in Codex work.

19. Upon the proposal to hold the Coordinating Committee meetings every year, the Secretariat clarified that its financial and other logistic implications and tight schedule of Codex meetings would make it very difficult to realize it under the current circumstances.

20. The Committee noted that its current regional membership covered a geographic area with diverse sociocultural background and several sub-regional trading blocks; therefore the effectiveness of the Coordinating Committee should be measured against the degree to which the following factors were addressed: socio cultural factors, common markets, research capabilities, utilization of capacity building tools, coordination at national and sub-regional levels.

21. The Committee noted that effectiveness of country participation and dialogue between countries could be improved and made more dynamic if more emphasis was put on the use of electronic means of communication.

22. Many delegations stated that it was very important to develop and report to the Commission a common position of the Region, where possible and appropriate, on matters related to food control and food safety.

23. The Committee noted the view of some delegations that while the Coordinator should maintain its current functions as *ex-officio* Chair of the Coordinating Committee, the role of the Member of the Executive Committee elected on a geographic basis was ambiguous and needed to be clarified.

# ACTIVITIES OF FAO AND WHO COMPLEMENTARY TO THE WORK OF THE CODEX (Agenda Item 3)<sup>4</sup>

24. The Representative of FAO, on behalf of FAO and WHO, introduced document CX/AFRICA 05/16/4 to the Committee and highlighted several issues of particular importance to the Region.

25. The Committee was informed that a number of requests for scientific advice were still pending due to lack of sufficient financial resources. FAO and WHO had consulted the Executive Committee to seek its view on how to prioritize these requests. This matter would be discussed at the forthcoming session of the Executive Committee.

26. The Representative of FAO drew the attention of the Committee to the outcome of recent meetings of the FAO/WHO expert bodies (JECFA, JMPR, JEMRA) and of the special expert consultations held on such subject as residues of veterinary drugs without ADI/MRL, the antimicrobial resistance resulting from non-human usage of antimicrobials, biotoxins in bivalve molluscs, and the "Guidance Document on Obstacles to the Application of HACCP, particularly in Small and Less Developed Businesses and Approaches to Overcome them".

27. The Coordinating Committee noted the ongoing activities of the parent organizations in the framework of the FAO/WHO Consultative Process on Provision of Scientific Advice to Codex and Member Countries, including a workshop to explore new approaches to enhance the participation of experts and use of data from developing countries in the formulation of scientific advice at the international level.

4

CX/AFRICA 05/16/4; Conference Room Document 6 (Comments from Kenya)

28. In reply to the question raised by the Delegation of Uganda, the Committee was informed that FAO had established an internal task force involving several Divisions in order to develop guidelines to assist countries in the application of Good Agricultural Practices (GAP). A document, which would take account of various aspects of GAP in its wider context, inclusive of the concept of sustainability of agriculture, would probably be prepared by 2006.

29. The Committee expressed its gratitude to FAO and WHO for carrying out activities related to the provision of scientific advice, in direct support of Codex as well as its member countries. The Committee stressed the importance of the output of the FAO/WHO expert bodies and consultations for member countries of the region in conducting their national risk assessments and for taking risk management decisions.

# CAPACITY BUILDING FOR FOOD STANDARDS AND REGULATIONS (Agenda Item 4)<sup>5</sup>

30. The Representative of FAO presented the document and informed the Committee about the recent and ongoing global and regional activities undertaken by FAO and WHO in which the countries of the Region were direct participants or beneficiaries. These, among others, included the Second Global Forum of Food Safety Regulators (GF-2) held in October 2004 in Bangkok, Thailand; the upcoming FAO/WHO Regional Food Safety Conference for Africa; and the *Enhancement of Coffee Quality through Prevention of Mould Formation* which involved several African coffee producing countries with the aim of reducing mycotoxin contamination in coffee.

31. The Representative indicated that FAO, WHO, OIE, WTO, and the World Bank had established a Standards and Trade Development Facility (STDF) in 2003 to coordinate the capacity building efforts of these organizations in the areas of food safety, plant, and animal health and to provide a funding mechanism for countries and stakeholders in meeting the obligations of the WTO SPS Agreement. Countries were encouraged to obtain information on how to apply for the Fund from <u>www.standardsfacility.org</u>

32. The Committee was also informed about a number of global tools containing guidance and technical materials to be used by countries in capacity building. They included the FAO/WHO publication "Assuring Food Safety and Quality - Guidelines for Strengthening National Food Control Systems" to enable national authorities, particularly in developing countries, to improve their food control systems; "Food Quality and Safety Systems - An FAO Training Manual on Food Hygiene and the Hazard Analysis and Critical Control Point (HACCP) System". A Training Manual on Improving Participation in the Work of Codex and another manual on Food Safety Risk Analysis would be finalized very soon. The Committee also noted FAO ongoing regional and national projects and activities in relation to the capacity building.

33. The Representative of WHO indicated that in response to the World Health Assembly Resolutions calling for enhanced communication between WHO and its Member States on matters of food safety, WHO, in collaboration with FAO, had launched the International Food Safety Authorities Network (INFOSAN), to be used for targeted and rapid distribution of various information for the protection of public health.

34. The Representative stated that WHO was managing a global network of laboratories and individuals involved in surveillance, isolation, identification and antimicrobial resistance testing of *Salmonella* and *Campylobacter* (Global Salm-Surv). At the request of the participating countries of the Region, *Vibrio cholerae* was included in the program. The Global Environment Monitoring System/Food Contamination Monitoring and Assessment Programme (GEMS/Food) had now been introduced to 13 francophone countries, mainly from Africa.

35. The Representative indicated that WHO had elaborated rules to promote the production and handling of safe food, known as the *Five Keys to Safer Food*. She also indicated that the WHO Regional Office for Africa had conducted a survey on food safety, which analysed the health risks associated with food handling. An awareness-raising workshop organized in Bamako for food safety focal points had discussed the results of the regional survey.

5

CX/AFRICA 05/16/4; CRD 6 (comments of Kenya).

36. The Representative of WHO noted the request from the Delegation of Botswana regarding the support to countries of African Region to address the emerging issue of *Enterobacter sakazakii* which has been implicated in a number of infant death associated with infant formula. The Secretariat informed the Committee that the Codex Committee on Food Hygiene was currently considering the revision of the *International Code of Hygienic Practice for Foods for Infants and Children* and that the issue of *Enterobacter sakazakii* would be addressed through the development of specific microbiological criteria in the above Code.

37. Some delegations called for increased synergy and coordination among the activities and projects undertaken by various organizations and donors in the countries of the region.

38. Several delegations requested FAO and WHO assistance for the establishment and functioning of national Codex structures/committees, and providing them with the necessary means, including communication means, to enable them to play their expected role at national and international level.

39. In relation to the on-going FAO project in the UEMOA French speaking Member Countries, the FAO Representative noted that the donor's attention could be drawn to the possibility of extending the project to Guinea or non French speaking neighboring non-UEMOA Member Countries, such as Guinea.

40. Some delegations spoke in favour of considering pulling together resources available with relevant organizations and donors, with a view to developing and implementing sub-regional projects that could cover the needs of several countries in a consistent and comprehensive manner.

41. With reference to a request to FAO and WHO to provide model project documents outlined to assist countries in formulating their project proposals, the FAO Representative informed that such models already existed and were available upon request.

42. The Committee thanked FAO and WHO for their extensive capacity building activities to assist the countries of the region in improving their national food control systems. The Committee, however, noted that such assistance was far from covering all the actual needs of the Region and called for increased effort to mobilize additional resources to address unmet needs.

# FOOD LEGISLATION AND FOOD CONTROL ACTIVITIES IN THE REGION (Agenda Item 5)<sup>6</sup>

43. The Secretariat recalled that the Codex Circular Letter CL 2004/23-AFRICA had been sent to all Codex Members to invite Member Governments to provide information and comments in the light of the "measurable objectives" listed therein especially the status of national legislation and/or the preparation of Codex meetings and related matters.

44. The Committee noted the information provided by delegations as follows.

# UGANDA

45. The Delegation of Uganda informed the Committee that activities in food safety and control in the country were being implemented by different agencies and authorities where mandates are stipulated or provided for under different laws and regulations as detailed in CX/AFRICA 05/16/6 Add.1.

46. Uganda thanked FAO for its support in setting up the National Codex Committee (NCC) which was inaugurated in June 2002 with the objective of creating an effective mechanism for considering the national food control requirements in relation to the work of Codex. The NCC membership has been reviewed based on the recommendations made during the FAO/WHO training course, "Strengthening National Food Control Systems through Enhanced Participation in the Codex Process", held in Bagamoyo, Tanzania, 22-26 March 2004. Support for conducting local training of stakeholders is being sought from FAO and WHO.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> CL 2004/23-AFRICA; CX/AFRICA 05/16/6-Add.1 (comments of Uganda, Niger); CRD 1 (comments of Morocco); CRD 5 (comments of Ghana); CRD 4 (comments of Côte d'Ivoire); CRD 5 (comments of Republic of Benin); CRD 6 (comments of Kenya).

47. The current food safety control system is still severely hampered by obsolete laws. With support from UNIDO, a Food Safety Bill, based on the FAO Model Food Law, was drafted and submitted for Cabinet comments and approval through the Ministry of Health. In addition, a National Food Safety Strategic Plan (NFSSP) has been drafted to support the stakeholders in implementing provisions of the proposed Food Safety Law.

# NIGERIA

48. The Delegation informed the Committee that official agencies involved in food control matters in Nigeria included: Standards Organization of Nigeria (SON) of Federal Ministry of Industry, National Agency for Food and Drug Administration and Control (NAFDAC), Federal Ministry of Health, Federal Ministry of Agriculture and Rural Development (Plant and Animal Quarantine, Strategic Grain Reserve and Fisheries) and Federal Ministry of Commerce (Produce Inspectorate). Laboratory analysis and certification of processed food is carried out by SON and NAFDAC. The Departments of Fisheries and Livestock are involved with fish (seafood) and animals respectively. The Standards Organization of Nigeria is the Codex Contact Point and also the Secretariat of the National Codex Committee chaired by NAFDAC. Various food legislations from different government bodies exist with mandates, some of which have overlapping functions and the Government presently working at streamlining functions. Nigeria has developed bilateral co-operation with Ghana, while discussions are ongoing with other African countries for regional co-operation.

#### MOROCCO

49. Food control activities are distributed between various ministerial departments and are also implemented in the whole country including its borders according to predefined intervention procedures. These activities are based on a large number of jurisdictional and regulatory texts many of which are outdated. Coordination in this field is carried out within consultative bodies such as the Permanent Interministerial Committee for Food Control Fraud Repression on Foods or the National Codex Alimentarius Committee established in 1997.

50. Concerned with the need to increase efficiency of food control activities, Morocco with the assistance of FAO, has recently undertaken to implement two TCP projects with the objective of recognizing and reviewing the National Food Control system and to reformulate the food legislation in use. These activities have led to the preparation of two draft Food Laws presently being considered for adoption.

#### GHANA

51. Ghana has twelve institutions and agencies involved in food control activities, including the Ghana Standards Board, Food and Drugs Board and the Ministry of Food and Agriculture. However, there is an on-going review of the statutes to re-align the functions and responsibilities of these agencies to overcome overlapping areas.

52. Cooperation in the sub-region on food safety issues is low and this must be given even higher priority. It is expected that ECOWAS (Economic Community of West African States) will set up a desk for Codex matters to promote food safety standards in the sub-region.

53. Ghana has been associated with Codex for over 30 years and has 22 members in the National Codex Committee (NCC). The NCC is actively involved in matters of food standards and safety. As part of a project to establish an integrated food safety management system for Ghana, FAO/World Bank have supported a survey on baseline studies on food control activities in Ghana. The actual project is yet to take off.

# CÔTE D'IVOIRE

54. In Côte d'Ivoire, the official organizations/institutes involved in food control activities included: Ministry of Agriculture, Ministry of Animal Production, Ministry of Commerce, Ministry of Health, Ministry of Industry, Ministry of Higher Education, Ministry of Communication, Ministry of Economy and Finance, Public Analytical laboratories, National Center for Agronomical Research, National Agency for Support to Rural Development and the CODINORM.

55. The organ in charge of standards, codes and texts related to Codex is CODINORM in which are represented Ministries and structures listed above. This organ is represented within the National Codex Committee and is under the Ministry of Industry.

56. As regards bilateral activities and contacts, Côte d'Ivoire, as member of the UEMOA, participated actively in the "quality programme" of UEMOA. In terms of trade, Côte d'Ivoire participates in the regulatory work of ECOWAS.

# BENIN

57. In order to protect the national and international consumers' health, and to export food goods, efforts and activities have been ongoing. The National Codex Committee is being strengthened in matters of membership, technical activities, sensitivization and communication. The different laws and decrees are being updated. Three laboratories have been selected to be prepared for accommodation. From these three laboratories, the central laboratory of food analysis, where the Codex Contact Point is situated, is very old and outdated in support materials, technical materials and therefore deserves a special and clement attention from FAO. Human and material capacity building for this central laboratory at the "Direction de l'Alimentation et de la Nutrition Appliquée (DANA)" and for the National Codex Committee focal point, is very critical for a real, good and new departure. The human and material capacity building efforts le by UEMOA Quality Programme are very useful to make efficient food control system, could be better performed.

### KENYA

58. The agencies which carry out food safety and control activities are spread within four major ministries: Ministries of Agriculture, Health, Livestock and Fisheries Development, and Trade and Industry, which houses the Kenya Bureau of Standards. The functions of the agencies include sensitization and implementation of Codes of Hygiene and Agricultural Practices by stakeholders throughout the food chain. The enforcement functions include inspection and monitoring of food and premises for catering and manufacturing, abattoirs, fish landing sites, imports and exports of foods and planting material among others.

59. Codex standards are used as reference documents in the development of food standards. The National Codex Committee (Contact Point - Kenya Bureau of Standards) links all the regulatory agencies and food chain stakeholders, research institutes and universities. However, the functions are not properly coordinated and need strengthening.

# ETHIOPIA

60. The Quality and Standards Authority of Ethiopia (QSAE) is the organ responsible for approving Ethiopian Standards (i.e. national standards). There are various regulatory bodies which enforce regulations associated with food safety. Some of them are the Ministry of Health, Ministry of Agriculture, Drug Administration and Control Authority and the Quality and the Standards Authority of Ethiopia. The food control activities are scattered among various regulatory bodies. The activities are not coordinated so as to give maximum benefit to the safety of consumers.

61. The Codex activities in Ethiopia are undertaken by the National Codex Committee (NCC). The Committee (NCC) is composed of regulatory bodies, food producers, Chamber of Commerce, research organizations, professional associations and the National Standards Body. The Codex Contact Point is located in the Quality and Standards Authority of Ethiopia which is the secretariat of the Committee. Codex standards are used as references for adopting national standards and regarding food safety issues, concerned organizations in collaboration with the UNIDO, conduct awareness programmes each year on various themes. The expected objectives of the National Codex Committee are not realized because of various capacity limitations. Hence, Ethiopia would like to obtain assistance for strengthening the National Codex

Committee and installing appropriate systems to selected testing laboratories including training of personnel in food safety fields.

# SOUTH AFRICA

62. The Departments of Health, Agriculture and Trade and Industry (SABS), are the three main agencies responsible for food control. The Department of Health serves as the National Codex Contact Point. The Department of Agriculture is the point of enquiry on SPS matters whereas the SABS serves as the TBT enquiry point. Over 14 pieces of legislation are administered by these agencies.

63. South Africa has a National Codex Committee that is chaired by the Department of Health. Current initiatives are geared towards an over-arching food control Act and a food safety authority. This also includes separation of notes in terms of policy formulation and implementation (inspections, audits etc.). South Africa has been involved in various capacity building programmes on food safety that involved its neighbors and also other countries in SADC and the Region. Public consultations take place when developing national positions through electronic means as well as physical participation in preparatory and feedback meetings.

# BOTSWANA

64. In Botswana the responsibilities of food control, food safety and food quality are mainly shared among four ministries. The Ministry of Health coordinates the implementation of the Food Control Act and Public Health Act (including food regulations under these Acts) through the National Food Control Board. The Codex Contact Point is in the Ministry of Health. Codex standards are used in the preparation of food regulations. The Ministry of Local Government, through the local authorities, implements the Township Act and all other Acts having provisions of food control, particularly food inspection. The Ministry of Industry and Trade implements Acts on licensing of food industries, Consumer Protection and Standardization. National food standards are prepared by the Botswana Bureau of Standards (BOBS) in collaboration with other key stakeholders. These standards are mainly based on Codex standards. International, regional and bilateral food control cooperation is coordinated by the National Food Control Board. There is a strong bilateral cooperation with South Africa where most of Botswana food imports come from.

# ZIMBABWE

65. Food control in Zimbabwe evolved and developed in the form of several laws, by-laws, and regulations under the health, agriculture and trade ministries, local authorities and some private countries. The main legislation was updated in 1996 to include the establishment of the Food Standards Advisory Board, made up of representatives of the Ministries of Health, Agriculture, Standards Association, Law society and the Consumers Council. FSAB advises the Minister of Health on all matters concerning Food Safety and Control. FSAB secretariat and coordinating office is at the Government Analyst Laboratory. This is also the Codex Contact Point.

**66.** FSBA also acts as the National Codex Committee. The grassroots food safety regulatory services are in Ministry of Health – Environmental Health Unit, Ministry of Agriculture Veterinary Services and Agricultural Research and Specialist Services, Local authorities, and Ministry of Industry and Trade (import/export). These provide food inspectorate and compliance activities supported by laboratory services of the Government Analyst and others. The FSAB has drafted the Food Safety Control Bill which has been submitted through the Ministry of Health, Cabinet thereafter to the Parliament. This will establish the Food Safety Control Authority.

# GUINEA

67. Activities for the promotion and control of food quality are poorly coordinated in Guinea as these are undertaken at different levels by several services and institutions that report to the different ministries and two private offices. Only the Technical Commission for Agricultural and Food Standards is able to provide a collective framework for all actors involved in elaborating food standards.

68. A National Food Safety Commission has existed since 2003 but is not yet functional because of a lack of financial resources. Funds are available at the WHO Representation in Guinea for the establishment of a National Codex Committee.

69. On the regulatory level, there is no law on the control of food products but there are texts with a regulatory function such as the law on standards and certification, the law on consumer protection and the law governing trade in basic commodities and merchandise.

70. In order to render the promotion and control of food safety and quality more effective, Guinea requests FAO assistance in establishing a National Codex Committee and core legislation on food control and in bolstering laboratory capacity and equipment.

# TOGO

71. Various ministries ensure control of the safety of foods and all of them are members of the National Codex (CNCA). The Ministry of Agriculture, Livestock and Fisheries acts as the focal point of CNCA. It performs this function through the Division of Nutrition and Food Technology under the Department of Laboratories of the Togolese Institute of Agronomical Research (CINTA/DL/IIRA). At the national level, the National Standards Board (CNS) is established by Decree 1'83- 118 of 21 June 1983 and composed of five technical committees, was restructured by decree 132-2001/IR, with support of the Quality Programme of UEMOA. This new structure reports to the Cabinet of the Ministry of Industry, Transport and the Development of tax-free Zone. The National Codex Alimentarius Committee has been established since March 2004, supported by the Programme of Quality of UEMOA, but its function is yet to be determined. Togo requests financial and technical assistance from FAO and WHO to enable the body to function optimally. Togo has prepared since 1979 a draft law to regulate food control. This document provided a basis in the elaboration of the National Plan of Action Food and Nutrition, adopted in November 2001. Soon the draft law will be submitted to the Council of Ministries, which will introduce it to the Parliament to be voted as law.

72. The current possible development in food quality in Togo has been characterized by the efforts made within the Quality Programme of UEMOA on the system of standardization, accreditation and promotion of quality, initiated by eight countries. Thus significant strengthening of capacities is in progress. A series of training opportunities were given to national leaders and equipment such as SAA and HPLC was supplied. Three laboratories have been selected to be assisted for accreditation. The Quality programme will help the eight countries to have a common policy in matters related to Codex. A training workshop on standardization was held in Burkina Faso, March 2004 on UEMOA and Codex. Togo is grateful to FAO, WHO and the EU for their efforts to assist Togo in issues related to food quality control and reiterates its interest its participation in various meetings.

# MAURITANIA

73. Food control in Mauritania is in a gestational stage due to lack of national institutional framework. It is SGS Company which deals with agro-food products. There had been an important progress in terms of quality control of fish products, with the assistance of EEC to processing establishments. After the Second Global Forum Food Safety Regulators, and based on the findings of national participants, the government identified the key agency National Research Institute of, formerly National Health Centre. The mandate of this institute is in food control. The decree creating this institute fills the judicial gap and shows the government's determination in matters related to the safety of locally consumed foods as well as those destined for export.

74. In the future Mauritania looks forward to achieving positive changes in this field, in collaboration with FAO, WHO and other countries with experience in this matter. Mauritania expressed the need to consume local products and those imported. In years to come, Mauritania hopes to effect the necessary changes in collaboration with FAO and WHO and countries like Morocco – which has experience in the area.

# ZAMBIA

75. The food control services in Zambia are distributed across few main stakeholders namely, Ministries of Health, Agriculture, Commerce, Trade and Industry and local government and Housing. The Ministry of Health is responsible for policy formulation, development and review of legislation pertaining to food safety and implementation is done through the Central Board of Health, created under the Act of parliament through its structural wings of District Health Boards. The Ministry of Agriculture provides the same service through the plant quarantine and the livestock development services whose responsibilities are for protection of plant and animal diseases respectively. The Ministry of Commerce, Trade and Industry is responsible for registration of food industries and also houses the National Food Safety Committee. The Ministry of Health is the Codex Focal Point in Zambia and it has not yet established the National Codex Committee due to lack of funds and a high turnover of staff as a result of structuring and movement of professionals to managerial positions with no replacements. This trend has greatly affected the effectiveness of proper Food Control services. The food legislation in use is the Public Health Act 295 which is now in the process of being reviewed. The Food and Drug Act cap 303 has not been reviewed since 1972 but the regulations were reviewed in 2001.

76. The Food and Drugs Board with membership drawn across the Board advises the Minister of Health on issues related to food safety. The SPS Committee under the Ministry of Agriculture is responsible for issue of import and export permits for food products with the consideration of food safety. The Zambia Bureau of Standards is responsible for certification of food products and uses the voluntary standards as opposed to Ministry of Health which uses mandatory standards. Both the SPS and the National Food Safety Committee are weak and require financial support. Zambia has not placed food safety as one of the priorities and the funding to this programme is not sufficient.

### SWAZILAND

77. Food control activities in Swaziland are fragmented. They are found in different ministries, departments and organizations/local authorities. These are the Ministry of Health and Social Welfare, (Environmental Health Department), the Ministry of Agriculture and Cooperatives (the Veterinary and Home Economics Department), the Standard Section of the Ministry of Enterprise and Employment and the City Councils (Environmental Health departments). Various pieces of legislation are scattered in the above agencies and these include such Acts as the Public Health Act (1969) with its regulations which are administered by the Ministry of Health and Social Welfare, the Dairy Act – by the Ministry of Agriculture. FAO has, however provided a consultant to harmonize the food legislation. A draft Food Act is with the Ministry of Justice ready to be piloted in Parliament.

78. The Ministry of Agriculture is responsible for the control of the import and export of red meat and poultry. They are also responsible for the import and export of fruits and vegetables. The Ministry of Health is responsible for the import of other foodstuffs than the above. The Ministry of Health does not have a specific laboratory for food therefore Environmental Health Offices have to rely on other laboratories for food analysis. Reliable laboratories are found in the City Councils and the Veterinary Department of the Ministry of Agriculture. There is a general lack of capacity and expertise in the food analysis area.

79. There is a designated National Codex Committee which is multi-sectoral. It is composed of officials from the Ministry of Health, Ministry of Agriculture, and Standards Department, City Councils, National Council and the University of Swaziland. The Ministry of Health is the Codex Contact Point. There is, however, a need to strengthen the operations of this committee as it meets on a very *ad hoc* basis.

80. Swaziland coordinates very well with the Department of Health of the Republic of South Africa on food safety issues.

# TANZANIA

81. Food control activities in Tanzania are carried out by departments and agencies located in seven ministries, the Tanzania Food and Drugs Authority (TFDA) under the Ministry of Health, Departments of Plant Health Services and Post Harvest Monitoring, both in the Ministry of Agriculture and Food Security,

Department of Veterinary Health and Department of Livestock Production both in the Ministry of Water and Livestock Development, the Fisheries Division in the Ministry of Natural Resources and Tourism, the Offices of Health Inspectors in the regions and districts which are under the Ministry of Regional Administration and Local Government, the Tanzania Bureau of Standards (TBS) under the Ministry of Industry and Trade and the Tanzania Atomic Energy Commission under the Ministry of Higher Education, Science and Technology.

82. The multiplicity of agencies is occasioned by the amount of legislation mandating some enforcement role on food safety aspects in the country. To better coordinate food control functions in Tanzania, the Tanzania Food and Drugs Authority (TFDA) was established in 2003 under the Food, Drugs and Cosmetics Act 1. The Tanzania Bureau of Standards prepares all the requisite standards for enforcement by all the other agencies but under the supervision of TFDA. The Fisheries Division is the Competent Authority responsible for fish and fish products safety and quality. Tanzania food safety standards are based on Codex standards where they exist.

83. Tanzania has an active and well equipped Codex Contact Point located in TBS which has also received FAO support through TCP/URT/2903 *Strengthening of the Food Control System and the Codex Organization in Tanzania*. An active National Codex Coordinating Committee of 12 members is in place and was involved in 2004 in the initial testing of the FAO Codex Training Manual under preparation.

### LESOTHO

84. There is no comprehensive legislation for food safety in Lesotho. However, general elements of food safety are contained in the Public Health Order of 1970, administered by the Ministry of Health and Social Welfare. Legislation on marketing of agricultural products also contains some aspects of food safety as do laws on tourism and trade. Efforts are at an advanced stage to enact a more comprehensive and modern legislation, the principal objective of which will be to bring together stakeholders through constitution of a representative Governing Board.

85. Current thrust of activity is to develop policy instruments, including institutional arrangements, to ensure wider participation by stakeholders, political support to food safety activities and national ownership of food safety initiatives.

#### CHAD

86. In Chad, food safety has become a national priority. Taking account of new real situation of the country, the government is working towards harmonizing national standards with Codex standards. Besides, Chad is looking forward to receive technical assistance in the following areas: activation and strengthening of Codex-related capacities in all forms; harmonization of the regulations set by various Ministries; and training in the risk analysis and food safety control.

87. Furthermore, a number of regulations are under preparation, particularly those related to the control of abattoirs and the organization of health and quality inspection of live animals and foods of animal origin. In addition, a food analysis and control laboratory will be established this year, funded by the pasture husbandry system assistance project (PASEP).

## CAPE VERDE

88. In Cape Verde, the Ministry of Health, Ministry of Environment, Agriculture and Fisheries and Ministry of Commerce are involved in food control. The Ministry of Agriculture deals with products of animal and vegetable origin as well as Fishery products. Most of the technicians for food control are working with the Ministry of Agriculture. Presently an agency for control of pharmaceutical and food products is being established, whose objective will be the control of food, preparation of standards and to serve as a Codex Focal Point.

89. On food legislation, the country has a number of laws and texts relative to safety and quality of foods and consumer protection. Laboratory services are very weak except for fishery products and water analysis.

With other countries in the area of food analysis exists with Senegal and Portugal. After the inauguration of the agency, it will be a reference laboratory for food and pharmaceutical products.

# **REPUBLIC OF THE CONGO**

90. The Republic of Congo is a large importer of foods. The import volume does not correspond to the level of food control. The Republic of the Congo's food safety programme is in the Special Programme for Food Security (SPFS). Despite the existence of this programme, the national authorities have been unable to focus on the issue because: (i) there is no food control infrastructure to ensure food quality and safety; (ii) there are no routine activities at the laboratory of the Centre for Veterinary and Livestock Research (CRVZ) and (iii) there are no regulations on the safety of food on import and export.

91. The Republic of Congo has no legislation on food safety and quality; no national food quality control standards, codes or texts. The Plant Protection Service has proposed a draft legislation which is currently sent for adoption. There was no (bilateral, sub regional or regional) collaboration with other countries on food legislation and food control given the absence of the national legislation.

### NIGER

92. Niger established the National Codex Alimentarius Committee in 1998. Several Ministries belong to the Codex Committee. The Ministries which are most active in Codex activities are the Ministry of Agriculture, the Ministry of Health and the Ministry of Trade. The Ministry of Trade drew up the national standards by referring to the Codex standards. The Ministry of Health is the Coordinator of Codex activities and its focal point. Niger has regulatory texts, laws and standards for food products.

93. Niger has already received HACCP training from FAO and training for its official food quality control services (FAO, WAEMU). Its laboratories include Lanspex, Labocel and several at Adbou Moumouni University. Niger will use the Trust Fund to facilitate elaboration and adoption of food safety as a national priority. It is therefore requesting FAO and WHO to support the establishment of an effective food control system.

#### THE REPUBLIC OF SIERA LEONE

94. The Siera Leone Federal Standards Bureau was established by Act of 1996. The Bureau has the Food Standards Department which acts as the Codex Contact Point. Presently the Bureau is finishing to develop/adopt Codex standards as national food standards. The Food Standards Department has the National Codex Committee (NCC) as its coordinating body for parastatal activities. Bureau is starting its import and export and certification procedures in February 2005. The supervising ministry presently is the Ministry of Trade Industry and State Enterprises and the Food Standards department having special working links with the Ministry of Health, Ministry of Agriculture Fisheries and Marine Resources.

# **Final remarks**

95. The Representative of FAO noted that there were a number of common problems faced by countries in the Region and pointed out that one of the FAO priorities was to assist member countries in the region to build capacity and infrastructures for Codex and food control related activities (see also paras 30-42). He indicated that FAO had organized a number of courses to train food inspectors, laboratory workers or on quality assurance. He, however recognized that these activities were not sufficient to satisfy all regional demands for capacity building. The Representative pointed out that the creation of reference centres or regional/subregional laboratories was an effective means to improve food analysis capability in the Region.

96. The Representative of WHO drew the attention of the Committee to the fact that the need for laboratory service could be partly satisfied by building regional laboratories and noted that specific training on emerging issues such as determination of *Enterobacter sakazakii* was necessary. The Representative suggested that in order to raise awareness about food safety, public campaigns such as Food Safety Weeks should be encouraged.

97. The Committee thanked FAO and WHO for their efforts to enhance capacity building in food safety and control.

# CONSUMER PARTICIPATION IN CODEX WORK AND RELATED MATTERS (Agenda Item 6)<sup>7</sup>

98. The Secretariat recalled that the Codex Circular Letter CL 2004/23-AFRICA (see para 43) also invited Member Governments to provide information and comments in the light of the "measurable objectives" regarding consumer participation in the elaboration of national legislation and/or the preparation of Codex meetings.

99. The Committee noted the following information provided by delegations.

# ZIMBABWE

100. The Consumer Council of Zimbabwe has always been involved in food control activities. The Council as a member is represented in the Food Standards Advisory Board (under the Food and Food Standards Act 1996). The representatives of the Council have been part of the national delegation to Codex meetings. The challenge faced by the Consumer Council is insufficient resources for training in technical areas.

# GUINEA

101. The National Institute of Standardization and Metrology is the Codex Contact Point. This is where national public consultations are organized, in which two of the four consumer associations, ALCO and HYCOV, are actively involved. It is hoped that these two associations to receive FAO and WHO support so that they can become more effective

# BOTSWANA

102. There are a number of consumer groups in urban areas. These groups are yet to come together under one national umbrella organization. The Consumer Protection Act, addressing consumers' rights, is implemented by the Consumers Protection Unit in the Ministry of Industry and Trade. The Food Control Act provides for consumers' representation in the National Food Control Board. The current member representing consumers in the Board is also the chairperson of the National Codex Committee. Improving the participation of consumers in the Codex work has been a challenge due to limited resources and lack of umbrella NGO at national level.

# BENIN

103. In Benin, the first consumers' association was created in the 1990s, and the number of associations has been increasing since 2001, when the government started funding them. The two most important associations are "Que Choisir/ What to choose" and "Ligue pour la Défense des Consommateurs/ Consumer Defense League". These two consumer associations are members of the National Codex Committee. They are in permanent contact with the Codex Contact Point in Benin. They participate in every National Committee meeting, general technical training, sensibilization and communication events on the radio broadcasting and on television. On request, they also assist, as observers, in food sanitary controls of markets and super-markets. The consumers' associations in Benin are very effective and deserve to be supported and helped to play their role better.

# MOROCCO

104. In Morocco, the first association of consumers was created in the early 1990's and its activity has significantly developed thanks to the creation of the National Codex Committee in 1997. It currently consists of more than 20 associations organized under two federations which participate in the work of the NCC and the working groups.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> CL 2004/23-AFRICA; CX/AFRICA 05/16/6-Add.1 (comments of Uganda, Nigeria); CRD 1 (comments of Morocco); CRD 3 (comments of Ghana); CRD 5 (comments of Côte d'Ivoire); CRD 5 (comments of Republic of Benin); CRD 6 (comments of Kenya).

105. There exists a law on fair market practice whose general objectives are to protect the consumer from deceptive practices in commerce. A draft law on the protection of the consumer has been finalized and is being adopted.

# UGANDA

106. There are two consumer organizations in Uganda: Uganda Consumer Protection Association (UCPA) and Uganda Consumer Education Trust (CONSENT). Both organizations are members of the National Codex Committee (NCC) and therefore participate in the Codex process at national level. During the most recent NCC meeting, the consumer representative was requested to find ways that would enhance public consultations when developing national positions for Codex meetings. The major constraint was finance. A Consumer Protection Bill was drafted and would be submitted to Parliament through the Ministry of Tourism, Trade and Industry (MTTI).

# TOGO

107. In Togo, consumers are organized within the Association of Togolese Consumers (ATC), which, in turn, is represented in the National Codex Committee. The participation of consumers in food control activities is of great importance to the food quality programme of UEMOA which has greatly supported its strengthening. Consumer representatives are always present at all meetings and on food control and safety events. Taking into consideration its importance for the role of Consumers Association in our countries, it is desirable and urgent that FAO and WHO put into place a mechanism to strengthen these organizations in order to allow them to efficiently protect the consumers.

# KENYA

**108.** Consumer organizations are represented in the National Codex Committee through the Consumer Information Network. They are also involved in developing country positions, but do not form part of the national delegation to some of the Codex Committee Meetings. They tend to participate as Consumers International delegates. Their role in the country is to create consumer awareness, advocate for consumer rights, carry our consumer research, and present their opinions for consideration in standards development. However, their functions are limited by the availability of funds.

# NIGERIA

109. There is consumer participation in Codex work in Nigeria. The consumer organizations are members of the National Codex Committee where they make inputs to national positions. Nigeria has a Consumer Protection Council, a federal agency in the Ministry of Commerce. The activities of the Council include sensitization of the consumers about their rights and seeking redness when the need arises.

# SOUTH AFRICA

**110.** Consumers, through the South African National Consumer Union (SANCU), participate in the National Codex Committee as well as in the Food Legislation Advisory Group (FLAG) of the Department of Health. However, consumer participation is limited due to lack of technical expertise and the needs strengthening.

# CÔTE D'IVOIRE

111. The National Association of Consumers is a member of the National Codex Committee. It participates in the meetings, gives advice and makes observations on issues related to food. Regarding activities on food control, their involvement is limited due to lack of resources.

# MAURITANIA

112. In Mauritania, food safety awareness is high among all consumers, following the information diffused by radio and television, and newspapers regarding dioxin in chicken. This message left consumers in an embarrassing state which led to the creation of an association named "Consume local" in order to avoid

all sanitary risks linked with the consumption of imported chicken. This solution does not meet local population needs and should be reviewed.

# LESOTHO

113. The Standards and Quality Assurance Department, the lead agency responsible for food control programme, has evolved from the consumer section of the same Ministry, and has good collaborative relationship with that section on all activities, including Codex related initiatives. However, direct collaboration with consumer organisations is hampered by fragmentations and weakness of the latter.

114. The Food Control Act, currently in draft, has a provision for formal consumer representation at the Board level. At the same time there is draft legislation on consumer protection which seeks to streamline relationships with government's structures.

# **REPUBLIC OF CHAD**

115. Chad has an association for the protection of consumer rights which unfortunately only carries out *ad hoc* activities because of insufficient resources. The National Codex Committee will incorporate this association so that it can participate in Codex activities. Given their lack of experience support is necessary for training and organization so that this association can become more effective in protecting consumer health.

# GHANA

116. The membership of the National Codex Committee (NCC) includes the Consumers' Association of Ghana (CAG), an independent consumer NGO and the Ghana Private Public Partnership Project, an autonomous food safety initiative. The representatives of these organizations participate regularly in NCC meetings and activities. They are also members of sub-committees of the NCC and contribute to the preparation of national positions for Codex meetings. The NCC is planning to invite representatives of other identifiable consumer NGOs to participate in the Codex process in future.

# ETHIOPIA

117. Ethiopia does not have a long history of consumer participation in food control activities. This is primarily associated with a low level of awareness of the consumer and few efforts made by the organizations, involved. Currently, efforts have been made to set up an organization which is linked to consumer groups. These groups are trying to establish a consumer association which will have a mandate on consumer affairs. The consumer rights protection organization is being represented currently in food safety activities at the national level but is not actively involved in the NCC.

# ZAMBIA

118. The Consumer Association is mainly responsible for receiving complaints from consumers which are later referred to the appropriate authority for action. The Zambia Competition Commission, created under the Act of Parliament, also receive consumer complaints, but does not have sufficient technical expertise to handle food safety issues. The SPS Committee, under the Ministry of Agriculture, has a member from the Farmers Union. The National Codex Committee has not yet been established. In the absence of the committee there is a need for more coordinated implementation of food safety programmes.

# TANZANIA

119. Tanzania has a consumer protection association – the Tanzania Consumer Protection Association (TCPA), which is represented in the National Codex Coordinating Committee. The association is not strong enough and has administrative and technical problems which make its impact in the standardization activities minimal. Several food sector or product specific associations have been formed and advocating safety and quality in their respective areas of interest. The Tanzanian government has realized the usefulness of the civil associations including TCPA and is supporting the strengthening of such associations through the Competition Commission Act.

120. In Tanzania – Zanzibar, the Fair Trade and Consumer Protection Act No. 2 of 1965 provides for promoting consumer protection organizations. It is hoped that through the laws, the TCPA and other similar associations will become more active and be represented in all relevant fora, including food standards and regulations preparation meetings. The major constraints in the consumer movement in Tanzania are organization, financing and training. The government is addressing some of these problems but external support especially from FAO, WHO and regional and international consumer offices will be highly appreciated.

# SWAZILAND

121. A consumer organization exists in Swaziland; however, it is no longer fully active in food safety matters as it used to be 3-5 years ago. There is a need to work in reviving the consumer organization, which used to play a vital role in creating awareness about consumer rights. The Consumer International will be asked for technical advice to ensure full consumer participation in Codex work and food safety issues.

# CAPE VERDE

122. In Cape Verde there are two consumer protection organizations. They are regional nature however to be reunited to form one national organization. Theses two organizations are very active, control prices and the validity of products, etc. There is a law for consumer protection that has been approved by Parliament.

# THE REPUBLIC OF CONGO

123. Congolese consumers are grouped under two associations which are regrettably unable to carry out food quality control analyses due to a lack of funds. They have to rely on visual (physical) control, although quality implies chemical, physical, biological, microbiological and many other aspects.

# **CONSUMERS INTERNATIONAL**

124. The Observer from Consumers International (CI) informed the Committee that. The CI Africa Office coordinates and provide support to more than 120 organizations in 46 African countries throughout research, information networks, publications, regional and international seminars, workshops and other activities. The Observer commended those Codex Member States which were taking steps to effectively involve consumers in Codex activities at the national level.

125. CI was aware of the difficulties that some of the Member States were facing in their efforts towards enhancing consumer involvement in Codex activities. The Observer assured the Codex Members of its commitment to working with them and the Codex Alimentarius Commission to address these difficulties. CI urged Codex Members , WHO and FAO, to involve consumer organizations in capacity building initiatives and to accord them funding to enhance their effective participation in Codex.

# **Final remarks**

126. The Committee noted that consumer organizations existed in almost all countries across the Region. However their input to the Codex work, food legislation and control activities were generally limited and needed strengthening. The Committee also noted that many consumer organizations required training and were experiencing financial problems in participating physically in some national or regional activities.

127. The Committee was of the view that in order to improve communications with consumer organizations and reduce the cost of distribution of documents, it was necessary to explore all possibilities to move to the increased use of modern communication systems such as email.

128. The Committee agreed to the kind offer of the CI, as a way of supporting the efforts towards effective consumer involvement in Codex, to prepare an information paper on "opportunities and guidelines for effective consumer involvement in Codex" for discussion at the next session of the Committee.

# NOMINATION OF THE COORDINATOR (Agenda Item 7)<sup>8</sup>

129. The Coordinating Committee noted that under Rule III.4 of the Rules of Procedure, the Commission at its next session would be invited to appoint a Coordinator for the Region. In accordance with the established practice, the Coordinating Committee was expected to provide a nomination for this purpose.

130. The Committee was informed that Mauritania was considered to belong to the African Region and should be considered as such for the purpose of the deliberations under the presented Agenda Item.

131. The Committee noted that there were two offers, one from Morocco and the other from Ghana, to serve as the next Coordinator for Africa.

132. The Delegation of Ghana expressed its willingness to host, as Coordinator, the next session of the Committee so as to share with other countries of the Region the country's various experience in food safety and food control matters.

133. The Delegation of Morocco drew the attention of the Committee to the fact that it had been customary for the Coordinator of the Region to serve two consecutive terms and that the Delegation was looking forward to continuing to contribute to the finalization and implementation of a Strategic Plan for the Committee.

134. The Committee was informed that the present session of the Committee had to take place in Rome due to the fact that the Government of Morocco had not been able to conclude in time a Letter of Agreement with FAO, including protocol matters.

135. Several delegations stated that the sessions of the Coordinating Committee should be held in the Region as a matter of principle.

136. After an extensive exchange of views and opinions, the Committee agreed to nominate Morocco as Coordinator for Africa for its second term, with the condition that a written assurance be received by FAO from the Government of Morocco, before the end of April 2005, whereby Morroco would undertake to organise the next session of the Committee in Morocco by complying with all the conditions required for hosting a Codex Coordinating Committee session.

137. The Committee requested the Codex Secretariat to inform Codex member countries of the Region of the outcome of this process in due course.

138. The Committee also agreed that if Morocco failed to meet this condition, Ghana would automatically be considered as Coordinator nominee, in place of Morocco, for appointment by the 28<sup>th</sup> Session of the Commission.

# OTHER BUSINESS AND FUTURE WORK (Agenda Item 8)<sup>9</sup>

# DRAFT STRATEGIC PLAN FOR THE COORDINATION OF CCAFRICA

139. The Delegation of Morocco introduced the document and informed the Committee that the Government of the Kingdom of Morocco had submitted, for consideration to the Committee, the Draft Strategic Plan for the Coordination of CCAFRICA, with the understanding that the adoption of the Plan would strengthen the role and enhance the participation in CCAFRICA within the Codex Alimentarius Commission and the Region. The Delegation informed the Committee that the Draft Plan had been prepared with assistance from some African countries<sup>10</sup> and the United States of America. The Delegation indicated that the Draft Strategic Plan provided a framework for systematic regional approach and contained seven

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> CX/AFRICA 05/16/7

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> CX/AFRICA 05/16/8; CRD 7 (Elaboration of a Codex Standard for Parmesan Cheese, prepared by Benin, Botswana, Kenya, Swaziland and Uganda).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> Ivory Coast, Tanzania and Uganda.

Objectives and concrete proposals of actions on how to reach the Objectives. The third column in the Table "Responsible" had been left blank purposely to reflect further discussion in this regard.

# **General comments**

140. Several delegations drew the attention of the Committee to the fact that it was necessary to align the Plan with the Codex Strategic Objectives and to establish a time frame for its realization. It was proposed that the Plan should cover a period of 5 years as was the case for the Strategic Framework of the Commission.

141. Some delegations stressed the need to streamline and prioritize "Actions" in the Plan in terms of their relevance, importance and time frame (short-, medium- or long- term) and to complete the column on the parties responsible for implementation.

142. Other delegations indicated that implementation of the Draft Plan required the involvement of FAO and WHO as these organizations were responsible for capacity building.

143. The Representatives of FAO and WHO expressed their support to the Draft Plan and their preparedness to support its implementation in the Region.

144. With regards to Action 3 under Objective 1, the Codex Secretariat noted that the maintenance of the list of the Codex Contact Points should be the unique and exclusive responsibility of the Secretariat, in order to avoid confusion and ensure a smooth operation of the FAO/WHO Trust Fund.

145. The Committee noted that the Draft Plan required further elaboration and refinement, while in order to strengthen the coordination of CCAFRICA the development of the Draft Strategic Plan should not be delayed.

146. The Committee expressed its appreciation to Morocco and other members of the Drafting Group, including the United States, for their dedicated work on the development of the Draft Plan and strongly recommended its further elaboration. It noted the commitment of the Drafting Group, including the United States, to contribute to the further development of the Draft Plan.

147. The Committee agreed to append the Draft Strategic Plan to the Report (see Appendix II) and to seek, by means of the Circular Letter, additional comments and proposals from Member Governments. The Committee requested an open-ended Working Group led by Morocco, in cooperation with FAO and WHO, to revise the Draft Plan in the light of comments received in response to the CL and the guidance provided during this session, with the understanding that the revised version of the Draft Plan be prepared for approval by the next session of the Committee. Suggestions were made to explore opportunities for exchanging views through electronic means as well as in physical meetings, including the margins of plenary meetings during the 28<sup>th</sup> Session of the Commission and/or the African Regional Conference on Food Safety.

# INCLUSION OF ADDITIONAL SPECIES IN STANDARDS FOR FISH AND FISHERY PRODUCTS

148. The Delegation of Morocco drew the attention of the Committee to two working documents CX/FFP 05/27/11 and CX/FFP 05/27/12, which would be discussed at the  $27^{\text{th}}$  Session of the Codex Committee on Fish and Fishery Products.

149. The Delegation stated that there was a need to amend the labelling provision in the Codex Standard for Canned Sardines and Sardine-type Products, in order to avoid the labelling of different species in the same or similar manner, which was leading to confusion among consumers. The Delegation pointed out that the name "Sardines" should be reserved exclusively for *Sardina pilchardus* Walbaum.

150. The Delegation requested the support of the Committee for the revision of the current procedure for the inclusion of additional species in standards for fish and fishery products and to amend the provisions of the Labelling Section in the Standard for Canned Sardines and Sardine-type Products as proposed in the above two working papers.

151. The Committee noted the arguments expressed by the Delegation of Morocco for the revision of the above two working papers.

# ELABORATION OF A CODEX STANDARD FOR PARMESAN CHEESE<sup>11</sup>

152. The Delegation of Botswana introduced the document, prepared jointly with Benin, Kenya, Swaziland and Uganda. The document contained information on a proposal to elaborate a new Codex Standard for Parmesan Cheese, which had been presented by several countries at the Codex Committee on Milk and Milk Products (CCMMP). Although the proposal met Codex criteria for the development of new standards, it had not been accepted by some countries on the grounds of Geographical Indication recognition of "parmesan" for cheese.

153. The CCMMP at its 6<sup>th</sup> Session agreed to seek guidance from the Codex Alimentarius Commission by preparing specific questions so that direction could be provided on application of criteria for agreeing on new work and a definitive decision on the proposal for a new standard for Parmesan cheese could be provided to the CCMMP. The 27<sup>th</sup> Session of the Commission deferred its decision until its 28<sup>th</sup> Session in July 2005.

154. The document also referred to the legal opinion of FAO and WHO that "from a strictly legal point of view, there were no requirements to the effect that aspects of intellectual property protection e.g. trademarks, certification marks, geographical indication (GIs) or PDO be considered as criteria to be taken into consideration by Codex when deciding on acceptance of new work or adopting standards".

155. The document, in conclusion, proposed that the Coordinating Committee for Africa recommends the Commission to approve new work on the elaboration of a Codex Standard for parmesan cheese.

156. A number of delegations which intervened on this matter stated that the restriction on the development of a standard due to geographical indication was not justified; that a decision in this regard would have severe implications on the future work of the Commission as similar situations might arise other products; that safety of products should be of paramount importance in Codex work; that Codex, a rules-based organization, should adhere to its own rules and procedures for decision making and to protect its integrity; that "parmesan" was a generic name; that intellectual property issues were not within the mandate of Codex; and, that the proposal met the criteria for the development of a new standard and was supported by a large volume of evidence.

157. The Committee noted that other delegations had not enough time to examine this matter in detail as the document had been introduced only at the moment of adopting the Agenda for discussion under "Other Business" and was available only in the English language. It was further noted that decisions on this matter were primarily within the mandate of the Codex Committee on Milk and Milk Products and the Codex Alimentarius Commission.

158. The Committee noted the views expressed by a number of delegations in favour of the development of a new Codex Standard for Parmesan Cheese.

# DATE AND PLACE OF THE NEXT SESSION (Agenda Item 9)

159. The Coordinating Committee was informed that 17<sup>th</sup> Session of the Committee was tentatively scheduled to be held from 23-26 January 2007. The final dates and venue would be determined by the Codex Secretariat in consultation with the Host Country, subject to approval by the 28<sup>th</sup> session of the Commission and confirmation at a later stage.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> CRD 7 "Elaboration of a Codex Standard for Parmesan"

# SUMMARY STATUS OF WORK

Subject matter	Step	Action by	Document Reference in ALINORM 05/28/28
Draft Strategic Plan for the FAO/WHO Coordinating Committee for AFRICA	-	Governments, 29 <sup>th</sup> CAC	para. 147

#### **APPENDIX 1**

#### LIST OF PARTICIPANTS LISTE DES PARTICIPANTS LISTA DE PARTICIPANTES

Chairperson/Président:

M. Mohamed MAJDI Chef de la Division de la Répression des Fraudes Ministère de l'Agriculture, du Développement Rural et des Pêches Maritimes DPVCTI. B.P. 1308, 10100 Rabat Fax: + 212 3 7297544 Email: mmajdi@menara.ma

#### ANGOLA

M. Kiala Kia MATEVA Conseiller Représentant permanent adjoint auprès de la FAO Ambassade de la République d'Angola Via Filippo Bernardini 21 00165 Rome Phone: + 39 06 6902 Fax: + 39 06 39370008 Email: kiala 2002@libero.it

M. Carlos Alberto AMARAL Conseiller Représentant permanent suppléantauprès de la FAO Ambassade de la République d'Angola Via Filippo Bernardini 21 00165 Rome

M. Mario Antonio ERNESTO Técnico do Secretariado Executivo do Codex -Angola Eng. Agronomo Ministerio da Agricultura e do Desenvolvimento Rural DNAF Rua Comandante Gika, C.P. 527 Luanda

# **BENIN - BÉNIN**

M. Ahoupko Denis MIKODE Directeur Direction de l'Alimentation et de la Nutrition Appliquée (DANA) Ministère de l'Agriculture, de l'Élevage et de la Pêche Boîte postale 295 Porto-Novo Cotonou Phone: +229 21 2670 Fax: + 229 21 3963 Email: danamdr@leland.bj/admikode@yahoo.fr

## BOTSWANA

Mr Hussein Hassan Tattue TARIMO Principal Scientific Officer Head Food Control Unit Community Health Services Division Ministry of Health Private Bag 00269 Gaborone Phone: + 267 3974351 Fax: +267 3974354 Email: nfcbgabs@global.bw

# **CAMEROON - CAMEROUN - CAMERÚN**

Mr Medi MOUNGUI Deputy Permanent Representative to FAO Embassy of the Republic of Cameroon Via Siracusa 4-6 00161 Rome Phone: + 39 06 4403644 Fax: + 39 06 4403644 Email: medimoungui@virgilio.it/ medimoungui@yahoo.it

#### CAPE VERDE - CAP-VERT – CABO VERDE

M. David Do Rosário MONTEIRO Médico Veterinario Ministère de l'environnement, agriculture et pêches Rue Antonio Pussich C.P. 115 Praia Phone: +00 238 261 5716 Fax: +00 238 2614054 Email: admonteiro@cvtelecom.cv M. Mahamat OUMAR ZIBER Chef de la Division de l'Hygiène des Denrées Alimentaires Ministère de l'Elevage Direction des services veterinaires B.P. 750 N'Djaména Phone: + 235 209481 (personal) + 235 523740/523627 Fax: + 235 518850 Email: FAO-TCD@field.fao.org

### CONGO

M. Pépin BOUNGOU Service Contrôle de Qualité des Produits agricoles Ministère de l'agriculture, de l'élevage et de la pêche B.P. 2453 Brazzaville Phone: Fax: Email:

M. Emile ESSEMA Deuxième Conseiller Représentant permanent adjoint auprès de la FAO Ambassade de la République du Congo Via Ombrone, 8/10 00198 Rome Phone: Fax: Email:

# **CÔTE D'IVOIRE**

M. N'Dri APIA EDMOND Directeur des Productions Alimentaires Secrétaire national du Comité Codex Abidjan Phone: +225 21222481 Fax: Email: daq@aviso.ci

M. Denis KOUAKOU Directeur des Services Vétérinaires et de la Qualité BP V 84 Abidjan Tour C 11e Etage CITAD Cote d'Ivoire Phone: + 00225 218972 Fax: + 00225 224533 Email: dsvq@aviso.ci

### ETHIOPIA - ÉTHIOPIE - ETIOPIA

Mr Gashaw WORKNEH National Codex Officer Quality and Standards Authority of Ethiopia PO Box 2310 Addis Ababa Phone: +(251) 1 460885 Fax: +(251) 1 460 880 Email: gashaw@qsae.org

#### GABON - GABÓN

M. Vincent BOULÉ Ambassadeur Représentant permanent auprès de la FAO Ambassade de la République gabonaise Via San Marino, 36-36A Rome 00198 Phone: +06 85358970 Fax: +06 8417278 Email:

Mme Ivone DA GRACA Premier Conseiller Représentant permanent adjoint auprès de la FAO Ambassade de la République gabonaise Via San Marino, 36-36A Rome 00198 Phone: +06 85358970 Fax: +06 8417278 Email:

M. Louis Stanislas CHARICAUTH Conseiller Représentant permanent suppléant auprès de la FAO Ambassade de la République gabonaise Via San Marino, 36-36A Rome 00198 Phone: + 06 85358970 Fax: +06 8417278 Email: lscharicauth@hotmail.com

# GHANA

Mr Kwaku Owusu BAAH Chief Director and Chairman National Codex Committee Ministry of Food and Agriculture P.O. Box M37 Accra Phone: +233 21 666567 Fax: +233 21 668245 Email: kwakuobaah@yahoo.com Mr Lawrence E. YANKEY Executive Director Ghana Standards Board P.O. Box MB-245 Accra Phone: +233 21 501495 Fax: +233 21 500231/500092 Email: leyankey@yahoo.com

#### Mrs Kristina BIRITWUM

Director Chemical Sciences Division Ghana Standards Board P.O. Box MB-245 Accra Phone: +233 21 501492 Fax: + 233 21 500231 Email: kristinab@yahoo.com

Miss Genevieve BAAH Scientific Officer Codex Secretariat Ghana Standards Board P.O. Box MB-245 Accra Phone: +233 244 662735 Fax: + 233 021 500092 Email: gsbnep@ghanastandards.org

Mr George Ekow HAFORD Corporate Quality/Regulatory Affairs Manager CWAR Nestle Ghana Limited Accra Phone: Fax: Email:

Mr Kwamina VAN-ESS Head Food Division Food and Drugs Board P.O. Box CT 2783 Cantoments Accra Phone: +233 21 661248/673090 Fax: +233 21 660389 Email: kwaminav@yahoo.com/fdb@ghana.com

Mr Kwaku NICOL Minister Counsellor Alternate Permanent Representative to FAO Embassy of the Republic of Ghana Via Ostriana 4 00199 Rome Phone: +06 86219307 Fax: + 06 86325762 Email: ghfaorom@rdn.it Mr Peter Maxwell BINEY Plant Protection and Regulatory Services Directorate Ministry of Food and Agriculture P.O. Box M 37 Accra Phone: + 020 8161608 Fax: +00233 21668245 Email: pmbiney@yahoo.com

## GUINEA - GUINÉE

Mme Hadja Minté CISSE Directrice Génèrale Institut National de Normalisation et de Métrologie Ministère de l'Industrie, du Commerce des Petites et Moyennes Entreprises Conakry Phone: +224 299539/ 224 412816 Fax: +224 43 1295/224 413990 Email: inm@ sotelgui.net.gn Minte.cisse@caramail.com

#### GUINEA-BISSAU - GUINÉE-BISSAU

M. Ca RUI Chef Dirección de alimentación et l'eau Laboratoire de la Santé Publique Ministère de la Santé Publique B.P. nº 50 Bissau Phone: +245 20 44 38 Fax: +245 252404 Email: ruicas2003@yahoo.com.br

#### KENYA

Mrs Evah ODUOR General Manager Standards Development Division Kenya Bureau of Standards, KEBS Centre Kapiti Road, Off Mombasa Road Behind Bellevue Cinema P.O. Box 54974 Nairobi 00200 Phone: +254 20 6092 8000 or 609661/2 Fax: +254 20 609660 or 503293 Email: oduore@kebs.org

Mrs Margaret ALEKE Head of Department Service Standards Kenya Bureau of Standards P.O. Box 54974-00200 Nairobi Phone: +254 020 605490 Fax: +254 020 609660 Email: Alekem@kebs.org Dr Joseph MUSAA Deputy Director Veterinary Services Ministry of Livestock and Fisheries Private Bag Kabete - Nairobi Phone: +254 020 631390 Fax: +254 020 631273 Email: vetdep@todaysonline.com

Mr Maurice OTIENO Fisheries Officer I c/o Assistant Director of Fisheries Box 1084 Kisumu - Kenya Phone: +254 572024881 Fax: +254 572020378 Email: otiwataga@yahoo.co.uk

#### LESOTHO

Mrs Mamosala Semakaleng SHALE First Secretary Alternate Permanent Representative to FAO Embassy of the Kingdom of Lesotho Via Serchio, 8 Rome 00198 Phone: +06 8542496 Fax: +06 8542527 Email: lesothoembassy@tin.it

Mr Cyprian MOKHORO Chief Standards Officer Ministry of Trade and Industry, Cooperatives and Marketing LNDC Complex Kingsway PO Box 747 Maseru 100 Phone: + 266 22 320695/17454 Fax: +266 22 310326 Email: lessqa@leo.co.ls

#### **MAURITANIA - MAURITANIE**

M. Ould Baba HOUSSEIN Chef Division d'hygiène publique Centre National d'hygiène de Nouakchott BP 695 Nouakchott Phone: +222 662 3127 Fax: +222 525 31 34 Email: hus.dab@caramail.com

#### **MOROCCO - MAROC - MARRUECOS**

M. Zine EL ALAMI Directeur des Laboratoires Etablissement Autonome de Contrôle et de Coordination des Exportations 72 Angle Bd.Med.smiha et Rue Med El Baamrani Casablanca Phone: +212 (22) 31 4480 Fax: +212 (22) 30 5168 Email: zineelalami@eacce.org.ma

M. Lhoussaine SAAD Direction de la Protection des Végétaux des Contrôles Techniques et de la Répression des Fraudes Département de l'Agriculture et du Développement Rural Rabat Phone: +212 37297546 Fax: +212 37298150 Email: saad\_lho@yahoo.fr

M. Ahmed FAOUZI Ministre Plénipotentiaire Représentant permanent adjoint auprès de la FAO Ambassade du Royaume du Maroc Via Lazzaro Spallanzani 8-10 00161 Rome

M. Khalid EL BASRI Office National des Pêches Département des Pêches Maritimes Ministère de l'agriculture, du développement rural et des pêches maritimes Casablanca Phone: +212 22 240551 Fax: + 212 22 246691 Email: elbasri@onp.co.ma

Mme Sabah LAZRAQ Direction des Industries de la Pêche Département des Pêches Maritimes Rabat Phone: +00212 37688274 Fax: +00212 37688294 Email: lazrak@mpm.gov.ma Mme Hanane IBNOULKHATIB Direction du Médicament et de la Pharmacie Département de la Santé Ministère de l'agriculture, du développement rural et des pêches maritimes Place Abdallah Chefchaouni, Quartier Administratif Rabat Chellah Phone: + 070 514034 Fax: +037 772520/037 681931 Email: ibnhan@yahoo.fr

Mlle Samira YOUSFI Direction de la Réglementation et du Contrôle Département de l'Environnement Ministère de l'Aménagement du territoire, de l'eau et de l'environnement Rabat Phone: +037 682573 Fax: +037 682573 Email: drc@minev.gov.ma

Mme Nezha HAFID Société LESIEUR Cristal Phone: +00212 22679383 Fax: +00212 22679391 Email: hafid@lesieur-cristal.co.ma

# MOZAMBIQUE

Dr Eduarda Maria MUNGÓI Head of the Standardization Department -Dr-Veterinary National Institute of Standardization and Quality Av. 25 de Setembr, 1179-2° andar Maputo Phone: +258 1 303822/3 Fax: +258 1 304 206 Email: eduardamungoi@hotmail.com, innoq@emilnoz.com

Dr Maria HAUENGUE Biologyst-MPH Department of Environmental Health Ministry of Health Eduardo Mondlane Avenue P.O. box 264 258 Maputo Phone: +258 1 310281 Fax: +258 1 310281 Email: mariahauengue@hotmail.com/ mariahauengue@yahoo.com Mr Khalid CASSAM Agronomist Head of Pesticide Registration and Control Section Department of Plant Health National Directorate Agriculture Ministry of Agriculture and Rural Development Maputo Mozambique Phone: +258 1 462034/460591 Fax: +258 1 462035/460591 Email: kcassam@setsan.org.mz

### NIGER - NÍGER

Mme Hassane AÏSSATOU CISSÉ Responsable Cellule Nutrition Alimentation Ministère du développement agricole Direction Cultures Vivrieres B.P. 323 Niamey Phone: +00227 96 9423/931504 Fax: +00227 75 2775 Email: boureima\_moussa@yahoo.fr

# NIGERIA - NIGÉRIA

Mr Olatunji Adebowale ADENOLA Director Strategic Grains Reserve Department Federal Ministry of Agriculture and Rural Development Area 11, Garki - P.M.B. 135 Abuja Phone: +09 2344958 Fax: +09 2344382 Email: nsgrfma@hotmail.com

Mrs M.E. ESHIETT Deputy Director Standards Organization of Nigeria 13/14 Victoria Arobieke Street Lekki (Phase I) Lagos Nigeria Phone: +234 1 2708238 Fax: +234 1 2708246 Email: megesciett@yahoo.com

Mrs Jane NZEOMA Chief Regulatory Officer National Agency for Food and Drug Administration and Control 23 Temple Road Ikoyi Lagos Phone: +234 1 2690676 Fax: +234 1 2695006 Email: janenzeoma@yahoo.com Mr Bamidele Joseph SUNDAY Principal Technical Officer Strategic Grains Reserve Department Federal Ministry of Agriculture and Rural Development Area 11, Garki - P.M.B. 135 Abuja Phone: +09 2344958 Fax: +09 2344382 Email: ngrfma@hotmail.com

Dr Olusola FAKANKUN Regulatory Affairs Manager Nestle Nigeria PLC 22/24 Industrial Avenue Ilupeju Lagos Phone: +234 1 4978720-4 Ext 407 Fax: +234 1 49630313 Email: olusola.fakankun@ng.nestle.com

Mr G.O. BAPTIST Consultant Post office Box 22 Juli House Ikeja, Lagos Phone: +234 1 492 4553/0803 3651172 Fax: Email: gobap@yahoo.com

Dr Peter ATTAH Deputy Director Federal Ministry of Commerce Area 1 Garki Abuja Phone: +234 9 2343007/08034090390 Fax: Email: pkattah@yahoo.com

Dr Samuel NEGEDU Deputy Director Federal Ministry of Agriculture and Rural Development Garki, Abuja Phone: +234 8037860589 Fax: Email: negedu@mail.com

#### SIERRA LEONE - SIERRA LEONA

Mr Francis M. PALMER Ag. Manager Food Standards Department Sierra Leone Standards Bureau SLPMB Headquaters Building Cline Town Freetown C.T. Box 11 Phone: + 232 22 228374 Fax: +232 22 224437 Email: slstandards@sierratel.sl

#### SOUTH AFRICA - AFRIQUE DU SUD -SUDÁFRICA

Dr B. NTSHABELE Manager: Meat, Poultry and Dairy Products Department of Agricuture Private Bag X250 0001 Pretoria Phone: +27 12 3196754 Fax: +27 12 3196867 Email: boitshokon@nda.agric.za

Ms F. MAKHOANE Assistant Director Directorate:Food Control Department of Health Private Bag X828 0001 Pretoria Phone: +27 12 3120158 Fax: + 27 12 312 3162 Email: makhof@health .gov.za

Mr G. JOUBERT Technical Advisor South African Bureau of Standards Private Bag X191 0001 Pretoria Phone: +27 12 4286086 Fax: +27 12 4286466 Email: joubergj@sabs.co.za

Mr D. JACOBS Senior Inspector South African Bureau of Standards P.O. Box 615 7701 Rondebosch Phone: +27 21 6895511 Fax: +27 21 6896128 Email: jacobsdc@sabs.co.za Ms K. VOKES Food Law Group Consumer Goods Council South Africa P.O. Box 41417 2024 Craighall Phone: +27 11 6440881 Fax: +27 11 6440673 Email: kvokes@afr.ko.com

# SWAZILAND - SWAZILANDIA

Mr Edmund DLAMINI Principal Environmental Health Officer P.O. Box 5 Mbabane Phone: +268 4042431 Fax: +268 4042092 Email: edmunddlamini@yahoo.co.uk

Mr Funwako E. DLAMINI Regional Environmental Health Officer Ministry of Health and Social Welfare Manzini Phone: +268 5052042 Fax: +268 5053804 Email: fedlamin@yahoo.com

### TOGO

M. Kokou EGUE Directeur Laboratoires du contrôle de la qualité Institut togolais de Recherche Agronomique Ministère de l'Agriculture, de l'Elavage et de la Pêche Lomé Phone: +228 225 21 48 Fax: +228 225 15 59 Email: itra@cafe.tg/eguekokou@yahoo.fr

#### UGANDA - OUGANDA

Dr Terry KAHUMA Executive Director Uganda National Bureau of Standards P.O. Box 6329 Kampala Phone: +256 41222367/505995 Fax: +256 41286123 Email: unbs@infocom.co.ug/tkahuma@unbs.org Dr Ben MANYINDO Head Technical Operations Department Uganda National Bureau of Standards P.O. Box 6329 Kampala Phone: +256 41 222367/505 995 Fax: +256 41286123 Email: unbs@infocom.co.ug/ben.manyindo@unbs.org

Mr Samuel G.L. BALAGADDE Head Technical Liaison Division Uganda National Bureau of Standards P.O. Box 6329 Kampala Phone: +256 41222367/9 Fax: +256 41286123 Email: unbs@infocom.co.ug/samuel.balagadde@unbs. org

#### UNITED REPUBLIC OF TANZANIA -RÉPUBLIQUE-UNIE DE TANZANIE -REPÚBLICA UNIDA DE TANZANÍA

Mr Daimon Jim MWAKYEMBE Tanzania Bureau of Standards Dar-es-Salaam Phone: +255 222450298/22 Fax: +255 22 2450959 Email: tbsinfo@uccmail.co.tz/ tbsinfo@tbs-tz.org

Dr Claude John Shara MOSHA Codex Contact Point Officer Chief Standards Officer Tanzania Bureau of Standards P.O. Box 9524 Dar-es-Salaam Phone: +255 22 2450298/22 Fax: +255 22 2450959 Email: cjsmosha@yahoo.co.uk/info@tbs.or.tz

#### ZAMBIA - ZAMBIE

Mrs Christabel MALIJANI Chief, Policy Analyst Food Safety Ministry of Health P.O. Box 30205 Lusaka Phone: + 260 1 253040 Fax: + 260 1 253 344 Email: anyangwes@zm.afro.who.int

#### ZIMBABWE

Mr David NHARI Chief Government Analyst Government Analyst Laboratory Ministry of Health and Child Welfare Box CV 231 Causeway Harare Phone: +263 4 708520 Fax: +263 4 708527 Email: dbnhari@africaonline.co.zw

Mr Michael Muchenje NYERE Counsellor Alternate Permanent Representative to FAO Embassy of the Republic of Zimbabwe Via Virgilio, 8 00193 Rome Phone: +06 68308282 Fax: +06 68308324 Email:

#### OBSERVER COUNTRIES PAYS OBSERVATEURS PAÍSES OBSERVADORES

# **AUSTRALIA - AUSTRALIE**

Dr Ann MCDONALD General Manager Market Maintenance Group Australian Quarantine and Inspection Service Department of Agriculture, Fisheries and Forestry Edmund Barton Building Barton ACT GPO Box 858 Canberra ACT 2601 Phone: +61 2 6272 5254 Fax: +61 2 6272 6522 Email: ann.mcdonald@daff.gov.au

Mr Greg READ Executive Manager Exports Division Department of Agriculture, Fisheries and Forestry AQIS Edmund Barton Building Barton ACT GPO Box 858 Canberra ACT 2601 Phone: + 61 2 6272 3594 Fax: +61 2 6272 4112 Email: greg.read@affa.gov.au

#### EUROPEAN COMMUNITY (MEMBER ORGANIZATION) – COMMUNAUTÉ EUROPÉENNE (ORGANISATION MEMBRE) – COMUNIDAD EUROPEA (ORGANIZACIÓN MIEMBRO)

M. Jerome LEPEINTRE Administrator, Veterinary Doctor International Food, Veterinary and Phytosanitary questions Health and Consumer Protection Directorate-General European Commission Office F101 04/78 BE-1049 Brussels Phone: + 3222993701 Fax: +3222998566 Email: jerome.lepeintre@cec.eu.int

# NORWAY - NORVÈGE - NORUEGA

Mr Lennart JOHANSON Deputy Director General Department of Aquaculture, Seafood and Markets Norwegian Ministry of Fisheries and Coastal Affairs P.O. Box 8118 Dep, NO-0032 Oslo Phone: +47 22 242665 Fax: +47 22 249585 Email: lennart.johanson@fkd.dep.no

# SUDAN - SOUDAN - SUDÁN

Mr Mohamed Said Mohamed Ali HARBI Counsellor (Agricultural Affairs) Permanent Representative to FAO Embassy of the Republic of the Sudan Via Lazzaro Spallanzani, 24 00161 Rome Phone: +06 4403071 Fax: +06 440358 Email: permrepoffice\_sudanembassyrome@yahoo.it

Mr Babiker Ali ABDEL KARIN Chargé d'Affaires Embassy of the Republic of the Sudan Via Lazzaro Spallanzani, 24 00161 Rome Phone: +06 4403071 Fax: Email: permrepoffice\_sudanembassyrome@yahoo.it Mr Ramadan Hassan TOMBE ANASWA Third Secretary Embassy of the Republic of the Sudan Via Lazzaro Spallanzani, 24 00161 Rome Phone: Fax: Email:

#### UNITED STATES OF AMERICA – ÉTATS-UNIS D'AMÉRIQUE – ESTADOS UNIDOS DE AMÉRICA

Dr Karen HULEBAK Chief Scientist U.S. Department of Agriculture Food Safety Inspection Service 1400 Independence Avenue, SW Room 3129 South Building Washington, D.C. 20205 Phone: +202 720 2644 Fax: +202 690 2980 Email: keren.hulebak@fsis.usda.gov

Mr Duane SPOMER Associate Deputy Administrator Marketing Service United States Department of Agriculture 1400 Independence Avenue SW, Stop 0230 20250-0230 Washington, D.C. Phone: +202 720 3171 Fax: +202 720 2643 Email: Duane.Spomer@usda.gov Mr Stephen HAWKINS Food Safety Policy Advisor Food Safety Inspection Service U.S. Department of Agriculture 1400 Independence Avenue, SW Room 1156 South Bldg Washington, D.C. 20250-3700 Phone: +202 690 1022 Fax: +202 690 3856 Email: stephen.hawkins@fsis.usda.gov

Dr Abdel-Razak M. KADRY Chief,Techincal Analysis and Data Evaluation Branch Office of Public Health Sciences, Risk Assessment Division Food Safety Inspection Service U.S. Department of Agriculture 1400 Independence Avenue, SW Room 333 Aerospace Center Washington DC 20250 Phone: +202 690 6608 Fax: +202 690 6337 Email: Abdel-razak.kadry@fsis.usda.gov

# YEMEN - YÉMEN

Mr Abdel Rahman Mohamed BAMATRAF Ambassador Permanent Representative to FAO Permanent Representation of the Republic of Yemen to FAO Via Alessandro Malladra, 10b - Int. 10 00157 Rome Phone: +06 4504308 Fax: +06 4504308 Email: ambamatraf@yahoo.com

#### INTERNATIONAL NON-GOVERNMENTAL ORGANIZATIONS ORGANISATIONS NON-GOUVERNEMENTALES INTERNATIONALES ORGANIZACIONES INTERNACIONALES NOGUBERNAMENTALES

#### BIOTECHNOLOGY INDUSTRY ORGANIZATION ORGANISATION DE L'INDUSTRIE BIOTECHNOLOGIQUE ORGANIZACIÓN DE LA INDUSTRIA BIOTECNOLÓGICA

Dr Janet COLLINS Global Regulatory Director Monsanto Co. 1300 I Street, NW Suite 450 East Washington, D.C. 20005 Phone: +202 383 2861 Fax: +202 783 1924 Email: janet.e.collins@monsanto.com

#### CONSUMERS INTERNATIONAL ORGANISATION INTERNATIONALE DES CONSOMMATEURS

Mr Samuel OCHIENG Consumer Information Network P.O. Box 7569 Nairobi 00300 Phone: +254 207 81131 Fax: +254 207 97944 Email: cin@insightkenya.com

#### EUROPEAN FOOD LAW ASSOCIATION ASSOCIATION EUROPÉENNE POUR LE DROIT DE L'ALIMENTATION

Mr David John JUKES Senior Lecturer in Food Regulation School of Biosciences P.O. Box 226 Whiteknights Reading RG6 6AP United Kingdom Phone: +44 (0) 118 3786531 Fax: +44 (0) 118 9310080 Email: d.j.jukes@reading.ac.uk

#### INSTITUTE OF FOOD TECHNOLOGISTS

Ms Gloria BROOKS-RAY Adviser, Codex and International Regulatory Affairs Exponent PO Box 97 07046 Mountain Lakes, NJ USA Phone: = 973 3344652 Fax: Email: gbrooksray@exponent.com

#### INTERNATIONAL COUNCIL OF BEVERAGES ASSOCIATION

Dr John MUNA MWANGI Advisor International Council of Beverages Associations c/o American Beverage Association 1101 Sixteenth Street, NW 20036 Washington, D.C. Phone: 1 404 6768835 Fax: 1 404 598 8835 Email: jomwangi@na.ko.com

#### INTERNATIONAL COUNCIL OF GROCERY MANUFACTURERS ASSOCIATION CONSEJO INTERNACIONAL DE ASOCIACIONES DE FABRICANTES DE COMESTIBLES

Dr Mark F. NELSON Vice President, Scientific and Regulatory Policy Grocery Manufacturers of America Secretariat, International Council of Grocery Manufacturers Associations 2401 Pennsylvania Ave. N.W. 2nd Floor Washington, D.C. 20037-1730 Phone: +1 202 295 3955 Fax: +1 202 3374508 Email: mnelson@gmabrands.com

#### FAO PERSONNEL PERSONNEL DE LA FAO PERSONAL DE LA FAO

Mr Hartwig DE HAEN Assistant Director-General Economic and Social Department Food and Agriculture Organization (FAO) Viale delle Terme di Caracalla 00100 Rome Italy Phone: + 39 06-570 54110 Fax: +39 06-570 54110 Email: hartwig.dehaen@fao.org

Mr Ezzedine BOUTRIF Chief, Food Quality and Standards Service Food and Nutrition Division Food and Agriculture Organization (FAO) Viale delle Terme di Caracalla 00100 Rome Italy Phone: +39 06 570 56156 Fax: +39 06 570 54593 Email: ezzedine.boutrif@fao.org Dr Cheikh NDIAYE Senior Food and Nutrition Officer Economic and Social Department Group Regional Office for Africa FAO Building Gamel Abdul Nasser Road P.O. Box GP 1628 Accra Ghana Phone: +233 21 7010930 ext. 3154 Fax: +233 21 7010943 Email: Cheikh.ndiaye@fao.org

Mr Georges E. CODJIA Regional Food and Nutrition Officer FAO Sub-Regional Office for Southern and eastern Africa 11th Floor Old Mutual Centre Cnr Third St/Jason Moyo Avenue P.O. Box 3730 Harare Phone: +263-4 253655/8 ext 248 Fax: +263-4 703496 Email: Georges.Codjia@fao.org Ms Maria de Lourdes COSTARRICA Senior Officer Food Quality Liaison Group Food and Nutrition Division Food and Agriculture Organization (FAO) Viale delle Terme di Caracalla 00100 Rome Italy Phone: +39 06 57056060 Fax: + 39 06 570 54593 Email: lourdes.costarrica@fao.org

Dr Monica OLSEN Senior Officer Food Quality Liaison Group Food and Nutrition Division Food and Agriculture Organization (FAO) Viale delle Terme di Caracalla 00100 Rome Italy Phone: +39 06 570 53612 Fax: +30 06 570 54593 Email: monica.olsen@fao.org

#### WHO PERSONNEL PERSONNEL DE LA OMS PERSONAL DE LA OMS

Dr Patience MENSAH Regional Advisor Food Safety WHO Regional Office for Africa BP 06 Brazzaville Republic of Congo Phone: +47 241 39007 Fax: +47 241 39501/3 Email: mensahp@afro.who.int

#### LOCAL SECRETARIAT SECRÉTARIAT LOCAL

Ms Adriana MANONI Joint FAO/WHO Food Standards Programme Food and Nutrition Division Food and Agriculture Organization (FAO) Viale delle Terme di Caracalla 00100 Rome Italy Phone: +06 570 52496 Fax: Email: adriana.manoni@fao.org Ms Daniela SALVI Joint FAO/WHO Food Standards Programme Food and Nutrition Division Food and Agriculture Organization (FAO) Viale delle Terme di Caracalla 00100 Rome Italy Phone: +06 570 52533 Fax: Email: daniela.salvi@fao.org

Ms Zoraya GONZALEZ Joint FAO/WHO Food Standards Programme Food and Nutrition Division Food and Agriculture Organization (FAO) Viale delle Terme di Caracalla 00100 Rome Italy Phone: +06 570 54205 Fax: Email: zoraya.gonzalez@fao.org

Ms Jocelyne FARRUGGIA Joint FAO/WHO Food Standards Programme Food and Nutrition Division Food and Agriculture Organization (FAO) Viale delle Terme di Caracalla 00100 Rome Italy Phone: +06 570 54601 Fax: Email: jocelyne.farruggia@fao.org

Ms Pauline FARRUGIA Meeting Programming and Documentation Service Food and Agriculture Organization (FAO) Viale delle Terme di Caracalla 00100 Rome Italy Phone: +06 570 52508 Fax: Email: pauline.farrugia@fao.org

### CODEX SECRETARIAT SECRÉTARIAT DU CODEX SECRETARÍA DEL CODEX

Dr Kazuaki MIYAGISHIMA Secretary, Codex Alimentarius Commission Joint FAO/WHO Food Standards Programme Viale delle Terme di Caracalla 00100 Rome Italy Phone: +39 06 570 54390 Fax: +39 06 570 54593 Email: kazuaki.miyagishima@fao.org

Dr Jeronimas MASKELIUNAS Food Standards Officer Joint FAO/WHO Food Standards Programme Viale delle Terme di Caracalla 00100 Rome Italy Phone: +39 06 570 53967 Fax: + 39 06 57054593 Email: jeronimas.maskeliunas@fao.org

Dr Selma DOYRAN Food Standards Officer Joint FAO/WHO Food Standards Programme Viale delle Terme di Caracalla 00100 Rome Italy Phone: +39 06 570 55826 Fax: +39 06 570 54593 Email: <u>Selma.Doyran@fao.org</u>

Dr Annamaria BRUNO Food Standards Officer Joint FAO/WHO Food Standards Programme Viale delle Terme di Caracalla 00100 Rome Italy Phone: +39 06 570 56254 Fax: +39 06 570 54593 Email: <u>Annamaria.Bruno@fao.org</u>

# DRAFT STRATEGIC PLAN FOR THE COORDINATING COMMITTEE FOR AFRICA

# BACKGROUND

As the Coordinator for Africa, the Government of the Kingdom of Morocco submits the Draft Strategic Plan for the Coordination of CCAFRICA for consideration with the understanding that this would strengthen the role and enhance the participation and effectiveness of CCAFRICA within the Codex Alimentarius Commission and the Region.

<u>General Objective</u>: To strengthen the role and enhance the participation and effectiveness of CCAFRICA within the Codex Alimentarius Commission and the African region.

OBJECTIVES	ACTIONS	RESPONSIBLE
1. To foster effective and dynamic	1. To improve methods for the exchange of information.	
communication between the CCAFRICA members and other regions, other Codex members, the Codex Secretariat and other relevant organizations.	2. To maximize the use of electronic communication system in countries of the region, and encourage the development of a web page for each contact point.	
	3. To maintain an up-to-date directory of the National Codex Contact Points including addresses as provided by the members of CCAFRICA.	
	4. To organize a virtual chat room with the primary objective of exchanging information prior to Codex Meeting, among CCAFRICA members as well as with other regional committees or Codex members	
	5. To establish a mechanism whereby the Codex Contact Points and National Codex Committees in the CCAFRICA region can share their expertise with each other.	
2. To achieve an active and effective participation of all countries in the	1. To search financial assistance from possible sources to support Codex activities (Trust Fund, WHO, FAO, UNDP, International organisations).	
Region in the Codex Alimentarius	2. To take advantage of the Codex Trust Fund.	
Commission and its subsidiary bodies.	3. To ask for collaboration in the translation of relevant information into English, French and Arabic.	
	4. To establish working groups responsible for examining the strategic aspects of Codex activities.	
	5. To involve all countries in the Region in the activities of CCAFRICA.	
	6. To coordinate all CCAFRICA sessions with other Codex seminars and meetings concerning trade and consumer protection issues.	

	7. To hold as many CCAFRICA meetings in the countries of the region to allow countries to organize meetings on a rotating basis, and to increasingly sensitize the member countries in Codex activities.	
	8. To encourage countries that have a common interest to coordinate their position and present it as a uniform position at Codex Committee meetings.	
	9. To give support to countries of the Region in organizing Codex events.	
3. To promote the development and to strengthen National Codex Committees and/or Codex Contact Points in CCAFRICA Member Countries.	1. To identify the needs for capacity building with other organizations and look for possible financing sources.	
	2. To encourage and support CCAFRICAN Member Countries in establishing National Codex Committees (the central liaison department of the country will have to act as secretary of the National Codex Committee).	
	3. To harmonize working procedures and Codex National Committee rules at the regional level.	
	4. To maintain records of training activities, records of the exchanges of information and expertise between countries and international organizations and records concerning other activities defined in the Action Plan.	
4. To take advantage of available technical and scientific expertise and experiences of the Member Countries of CCAFRICA.	1. To establish a list of specialists and institutions available in the CCAFRICA region based on the information provided by each country.	
	2. Identify regional specialists or organizations who can provide expert support and specialized advice and encourage their participation in the Codex Committee meetings.	
	3. To establish a regional evaluation body that will coordinate communication of expert data with other Codex Evaluation bodies.	
	4. To identify and prioritize working group issues that require specialized expertise.	
	5. To organize working groups that will formulate and oversee research projects of resources and to ensure their follow-up.	
5. To ensure the continuity and sustainability of the CCAFRICA activities.	1. To design a biennial plan of action to be implemented between the CCAFRICA meetings.	
	2. To conduct periodical evaluations and follow up on the actions contemplated in the Strategic Plan.	
	3. To establish mechanisms for the transfer of information during the transition of the coordination.	

	4. To present a report on the achievements in the key result areas contemplated in the Strategic Plan, at the sessions of CCAFRICA.	
<ul> <li>6. To obtain technical cooperation and funding mechanisms that would enable CCAFRICA to develop and sustain its activities in accordance with its objectives.</li> <li>7. Identify and prioritize regional needs in matters of food safety and other domains with a view to finding solutions to meet these needs .</li> </ul>	1. To elaborate a list of organizations that could provide technical and financial cooperation.	
	2. To organize working groups that would formulate and oversee research projects;	
	3. To develop and analyse proposals for the creation of trust funds and other means of financing within the Codex domain, keeping in mind the region's interests.	
	1. Identify the issues of economic interest that have consensus within the CCAfrica members for the elaboration of Codex standards.	
	2. Elaborate standards, guidelines and regulations and other recommendations that have been identified of being of interest to the region.	
	3. Conduct studies within the member countries to discover the region's needs.	
	4. Encourage contacts with other interested parties, regularly attending CCAFRICA meetings.	
	5. Apply the principles of risk analysis by reviewing the studies made.	